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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING

MAY 19, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION


A.
Conference with labor negotiator, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6
At 7:00 p.m., the City Council met in closed session in the Library Conference Room to discuss personnel matters.

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Barnes

Councilmembers absent:
Waldo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Fire Chief Myers, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Bologoff suggested adding a presentation by the Fire Chief on the recent fires in Brisbane, and he proposed placing this item before the Consent Calendar.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Sharon Lews, Pacifica resident, presented the City Council with a packet of information about the upcoming spraying for the light brown apple moth.  She said Santa Cruz and Monterey Counties have obtained court injunctions to prevent spraying, and Pacifica just passed a resolution to stop spraying there.  She stated that a resolution from Mountain Watch to stop the spraying will come before the Brisbane City Council at its next meeting, and she urged the City Council to approve it.   Ms. Lews offered to arrange for guest speakers to provide more information about the spraying and its effects. 

Ms. Lews explained that spraying is unnecessary because the light brown apple moth is not a major threat and has been present in the area for at least ten years.  She said the real issue is that California Department of Food and Agriculture has access to $5 million in emergency funding over the next five years for the purpose of spraying to control this minor pest.  She noted the spray is not safe or effective.

Ms. Lews said her information packet includes a letter from a Pacifica pediatrician attesting to the danger of the spray, Superior Court rulings for the injunctions issued in Santa Cruz and Monterey Counties, a list of spray ingredients, an aerial spray map, and sample resolutions from different cities.  Ms. Lews indicated that she would be present at the next meeting when the Council considers the resolution.

Tamberly Mott, Brisbane resident, said she and her husband would like to applaud the City’s Fire and Police Departments for their immediate and effective response to the May 18 fire on Joy Avenue.  She noted that the responders acted quickly and efficiently, and she expressed her gratitude.

Bill Mott added that Brisbane’s fire unit was the first to respond, and he provided some photographs of the fire.

Mayor Barnes thanked the Moths for their photographs of the incident.

PRESENTATION

A. Update on recent fires

Fire Chief Myers noted that San Mateo County is fortunate to have a centralized dispatch system that allows the closest resources to a fire to be deployed, regardless of jurisdiction.  He said Engine 81 from Brisbane responded within a few minutes to the Joy Avenue fire, and a unit from Daly City arrived a short time later.

Fire Chief Myers reported that the Joy Avenue fire started in a garage when a battery charger shorted out, causing the flammable liquids inside the battery to catch fire.  The fire also spread to some gunpowder stored in the garage.  Fire Chief Myers commented that the garage was compartmentalized, which helped contain the fire.  He said the property owner tried to back his car out of the garage, but the car also caught on fire.

Fire Chief Myers stated that a total of 12 fire companies responded to the fire.  He said there was fire damage to the garage and some smoke damage to the apartments in the building.

Fire Chief Myers commented that Brisbane’s narrow streets can be challenging for emergency responders.  He said people can help by keeping roadways clear and parking cars outside the white lines.

Fire Chief Myers noted that the dry conditions this spring have led to an earlier start to the summer fire season.  He emphasized the importance of removing brush and vegetation from around homes.  He said the Fire Department will be sending flyers to local residents urging them to manage vegetation and remove brush.

CM Richardson asked if there was an illegal car repair business being conducted in the garage.  Fire Chief Myers explained that although the Fire Department inspects apartment buildings every year, only the exteriors are checked, and fire personnel do not enter garages.  He said that in the case of the Joy Avenue fire, storage of flammable materials in the garage seemed to be the major problem.

CM Richardson expressed concern about people storing large quantities of gunpowder.  Fire Chief Myers noted that property managers and neighbors can help by calling the Fire Department when they notice potentially unsafe conditions.

Fire Chief Myers acknowledged the assistance of Brisbane’s Public Works Department as well.  He said many Public Works Department employees live in Brisbane and can respond quickly to a wide range of emergencies.

Fire Chief Myers informed the City Council that a wildland fire occurred earlier that morning when vegetation caught fire, and again, Brisbane Public Works Department employees and police officers responded, as well as a unit from Daly City.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault commended the Fire Department for its fast response.  He said that whenever fire alarms sound in Brisbane, the Public Works Department turns all water pump stations on to fill reservoirs, and then employees help the police control traffic.  He noted that the willingness of citizens to help each other in emergencies is one of the reasons Brisbane is such a safe and friendly small town.

Councilmembers thanked Fire Chief Myers, the Fire Department, and all the other responders for putting out the fires so quickly and efficiently.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A.
Adopt City Council Minutes of April 7, 2008

B. Approve Resolution No. 2008-23, “Appointing Attorney for the Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District for the Fiscal Year 2008-2009”

C. Approve Resolution No. 2008-24, “Appointing Engineer for the Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District for the Fiscal Year 2008-2009

D. Approve Resolution No. 2008-24, “Describing Improvements and Directing Preparation of the Engineer’s Report for the Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District for the Fiscal Year 2008-2009”

E. Consider approval of co-sponsored event, the premiere video screening of new film, “A Span in Time,” and a recent film, “Amazing,” produced and directed by David L. Brown

F. Consider approval of amendments for proposed changes to the City Manager’s supplemental retirement program

G. Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-22, repealing Resolution No. 2006-27 concerning employer-paid member contributions to the California Retirement System (CalPERS)

H. Consider approval of plans and specifications and authorize the City Engineer to public the Notice Inviting Bids for the Prop 1B Overlay Project

I. Consider award of the Pavement Maintenance Project 2008 (Project #9800) to Valley Slurry Seal Construction


CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
NEW BUSINESS


A. 
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 532 adding Chapter 8.44 to Title 8 of the Municipal Code pertaining to tobacco retailer permits

City Attorney Toppel noted that when the Council considered this ordinance at the last meeting, Councilmembers asked questions about the cost of the retailer permits, the applicability of the ordinance to vending machines, and the County’s enforcement process.  He reported that according to the County’s fee schedule, tobacco retailer permits will cost $108 through 2009, and then increase to $115 and $118 in subsequent years.  He said the sole purpose of the ordinance is to control the sale of tobacco products to minors, and it does not apply to cigarette vending machines.

City Attorney Toppel advised that the County will process applications and issue permits; the enforcement of state laws regulating tobacco products will still be up to local police departments.

CM Conway asked if the two local stores that sell tobacco products were informed of the proposed ordinance.  City Attorney Toppel confirmed that the vendors were notified.

CM Bologoff observed that state law already forbids sales of tobacco products to minors.  City Attorney Toppel explained that the proposed ordinance provides a civil enforcement mechanism through the permit application process, which will be more effective than the existing criminal remedies.  He clarified that the ordinance will impose no additional burden on the police.

CM Richardson noted that San Francisco was considering adopting an ordinance to require a permit for minors to purchase guns; she said she was under the impression that minors could not purchase guns anyway.  City Attorney Toppel confirmed that understanding.  He indicated that gun dealers are required to have licenses.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to introduce Ordinance No. 532 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider accepting Baylands Alternatives Workshop report and provide input and comments

Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the chronology in the staff report detailing the public input process the City established for considering the Baylands development and alternatives.  He said that based on feedback gathered from the community and City Council, the City’s consultants, Dyett & Bhatia, developed three draft project alternatives, which are described in detail in the attached report.

Community Development Director Prince invited the consultants to give a presentation on the alternatives.

Rajeev Bhatia showed an aerial photograph of the Baylands development site.  He reviewed the City’s objectives and goals and public outreach efforts so far.  He said open space and sustainability were the two major themes that emerged as a result of stakeholder meetings and workshop sessions, and the alternatives were developed around these concepts.

Mr. Bhatia drew attention to the colored maps illustrating the three alternatives and pointed out their key features.  He said Alternative 1 has the most amount of open space and the least amount of developed area.  He noted that the focus of Alternative 1 is a mixed-use district with a main street connecting the area to Bayshore Boulevard.  He pointed out the small residential component connected to the Schlage Lock development to the north.  Mr. Bhatia observed that transit is a major element of Alternative 1, which includes extending the Third Street light rail system to the site, a rapid-transit bus route along Geneva Avenue, and a relocated Caltrans station surrounded by higher-density development.

Mr. Bhatia said Alternative 2 also has a considerable amount of open space, and overall development intensities are somewhat less than in Alternative 1, resulting in a more spread out project.  He pointed out the regional retail center along Highway 101, research and development and office uses along Bayshore Boulevard, an institutional hub around the historic round house, and the small retail component near the lagoon.

Mr. Bhatia noted that Alternative 3 has a more regional focus and the largest amount of developed area, although the overall development square footage is less than the other alternatives.  He said Alternative 3 features a variety of land uses, including a wind energy facility along Geneva Avenue.

Mr. Bhatia stated that the intensity of development is controlled by floor area ratios, which tend to be higher in the north and lower toward the south of the project site.  He said all three alternatives have less developed square footage than the Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC) proposal.

Mr. Bhatia discussed the next steps in the alternatives review process.  He noted there will be two open house sessions and a series of workshops before the refined alternatives come back to the City Council in July.

CM Conway asked about the size of the entire project site, and Mr. Bhatia responded that the site is approximately 660 acres, including the lagoon.  Community Development Director Prince clarified that Phase I of the project, the area east of Highway 101, is about 328 acres.

CM Conway said he was not sure he liked any one of the three alternatives as presented.  Mr. Bhatia advised that the City can mix various elements from the three scenarios into one preferred alternative.  CM Conway expressed his preference for keeping most of the area south of the lagoon and the area around Ice House Hill as open space.  He noted that having equestrian facilities might be a good way of keeping the Ice House Hill area weed-free and attractive.

CM Conway commented that one of the primary purposes of the wetland river park is flood control, and he recommended incorporating this feature in the alternatives.  He also expressed concern about protecting the development from rising sea levels in the future.

CM Conway asked about the possibility of removing the tank farm.  City Manager Holstine said the City is monitoring the remediation plans and other activities at the tank farm, and he offered to provide an update.  He stated that the City has no strategy regarding removing the facility.

City Manager Holstine noted that the staff and consultants will continue to work with the developer to define the project elevations and develop appropriate infrastructure.  He suggested keeping options flexible over the next few months as the alternatives are refined and consolidated.

Mr. Bhatia said the consultants will obtain input from UPC as well as major property owners in the vicinity as part of the review process.

CM Bologoff asked about the status of plans to extend Geneva Avenue to the east.  City Manager Holstine pointed out that the maps of the alternatives show slightly different alignments for the Geneva Avenue extension and the location of the multi-modal transportation hub.  He added that it is likely that the Geneva Avenue extension will move forward in some configuration.

CM Richardson questioned the reasons for the inclusion of light industrial uses in Alternative 3.  Mr. Bhatia said an industrial component could help make the project more viable economically, and he pointed out that industrial uses can include green technology and biotechnology businesses.  He noted that the City’s economic consultants are currently investigating the economic feasibility of the proposed project.  Mr. Bhatia indicated that that the goal in developing the alternatives was to provide a range of options for open space and development, and the exact details of the mix of uses will be determined as the process moves forward.

Mayor Barnes noted that the City Council will be holding a workshop on Baylands public space planning on June 2.  He said he agreed that most of the open space in development should be located toward the southern end of the site, but there should also be open space and public space scattered throughout the development north of the channel, as shown in Alternative 2.  He recommended considering recreational facilities and athletic fields, and possibly a high school, in the southern portion.

Mayor Barnes asked if some industrial uses would be required to make the project economically feasible.  Mr. Bhatia responded that the project site is so large that it would be prudent to have a wide range of uses, including industrial.  Mayor Barnes commented that economic diversity seems to be the key, and Mr. Bhatia agreed.

Mayor Barnes noted that recent newspaper articles have talked about the possibility of a stadium on the Baylands, and he expressed strong reservations about pursuing this idea without an agreement between the landowner and the stadium builder or stadium tenant.  He said the City of Santa Clara is trying to get a stadium built there, but the land rights have not yet been secured.  He urged the City Council to require a binding agreement and assurances that the land is available before further consideration of this possibility.

CM Bologoff agreed.  He recalled the situation a few years ago when the University of California at San Francisco approached the City about building a campus at the Baylands; in that case, he noted, Brisbane was just being used as a pawn to give UCSF more leverage to obtain a better site.  He expressed concern that the talk of a stadium might be a similar manipulative ploy because San Francisco is unlikely to give up the 49ers.

CM Richardson asked if UPC was receptive to the idea of a football stadium at the Baylands.

Mayor Barnes emphasized the importance of having an agreement among the parties confirming the landowner’s willingness to have a football stadium on the Baylands property.

CM Conway noted that it is ultimately up to the City, not the landowner, to decide what development takes place.  He welcomed advice from the City Attorney as to what the City should do.  

City Attorney Toppel said a stadium could be a component of a project alternative analyzed in the EIR.  He pointed out that a stadium would occupy only one portion of the Baylands site.  He concurred with Mayor Barnes that the City should secure an agreement with the property owner and stadium user before spending time pursuing this option.

Mayor Barnes said he just wanted to make sure written assurances were in place first.  He noted that if a stadium is included in the EIR, the stadium operator should contribute toward the costs of the analysis.

CM Richardson expressed concern about the enforceability of such an agreement, recognizing there were many factors that could intervene to make the stadium an unrealistic option.  City Attorney Toppel said a stadium proposal will be appearing on the November ballot in Santa Clara, and alternative sites would probably not be considered if the measure passes.  Even if the measure fails, he noted, the 49ers could still select a site other than Brisbane.  City Attorney Toppel observed that the planning process for the Baylands will be much further along by November, and it would be unwise to wait for the results of the Santa Clara ballot measure.

City Attorney Toppel advised that another approach would be to develop a community-based alternative that may include some kind of entertainment facility, and then that project alternative could be modified after the November election if it appears the Brisbane site is a viable possibility.  He said a supplemental EIR would probably be required because the impacts of a stadium could be different from the impacts already analyzed in the EIR.

Mayor Barnes stated that he was concerned about maintaining the integrity of Brisbane’s process by obtaining written assurances from all the parties before including a stadium in the EIR.  Councilmembers agreed that a written agreement should be in place before proceeding further with this idea.

Mayor Barnes noted that no action was required of the City Council.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.


B.
Council direction to redraft Council Handbook regarding Council policy on expression of City or Council positions

City Manager Holstine suggested that the Council consider expanding the current policy regarding members of the City Council making statements to the media to apply to appointed members of City commissions and committees as well.  

Councilmembers expressed support for revising the policy as proposed.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to come back with a revised version of the policy for the Council’s consideration.

City Attorney Toppel clarified that the policy would apply to situations when City officials initiate communications with the media, but not when members of the media contact officials for information or interviews.  He said Councilmembers and committee members are always free to express their opinions as private citizens; however, problems can arise when officials make statements that purport to represent positions of the City without specific authorization from the Council.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

CM Bologoff noted the Council’s Water and Sewer Subcommittee would be meeting at 9:00 a.m. on May 20.

Mayor Barnes said the City had a bike-to-work station on the eastern side of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge the previous Thursday.  He thanked Mad House Coffee, Buy Right Foods, VWR, and other local businesses for donating water and juice boxes.  He noted that Susan Sullivan Maynard helped organize the event and staffed the energizer station.  

Mayor Barnes reported that 250 bicyclists came through Brisbane this year on their way south, and a number of Brisbane residents participated.  He observed that Tunnel Avenue provides a safer north-south route for bicyclists than Bayshore Boulevard.

Mayor Barnes advised that he would send thank-you letters to the local businesses who made donations.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
David Brown, Brisbane resident and filmmaker, thanked the City Council for approving his co-sponsorship request.  He informed the Council that the large screen at the Mission Blue Center is badly damaged.  He said he was working with the City staff to have the screen repaired or replaced before his screening on June 6.  Mr. Brown recommended encasing the screen in a hard-cover case to protect it from damage in the future.  He also proposed that the City consider installing speakers on the east wall.

Mr. Brown noted that his new film “Amazing” has a closing credit song with lyrics written by his wife, and local musicians he met at the Brisbane art-sharing event wrote and played the music.  He expressed his appreciation to the City and the community for supporting the arts.  He invited everyone to attend the June 6 screening of his two films.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:05 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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